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PA Members Honor the Memory of Sam Drogo 
By Bill Perrotti 
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on their 

own. 

But it 

was 

ener-

gizing 

to start 

the event as part of a larger un-

ion group and uplifting and 

emotional to be remembering 

one of our own who was so spe-

cial and clearly never to be for-

gotten. Plus, it was worth it to 

see Dawson in his kilt. Sam 

would definitely have been im-

pressed. 

 

Sincere thanks go out to all who 

participated and to all who con-

tributed. It was a showing of 

love and respect for Sam Drogo 

that was best summed up by 

Eileen Bush when I thanked her 

for participating. Her comment: 

"Would not have missed it. Sam 

would have done it for each of 

us...only with shoes untied!" 

Perfect and so very true. 

(pictured with his PA sign) at 

the other. Team Sam raised in 

excess of $1000 

with the gener-

ous help of the 

Drogo family, 

PA members, 

and friends. 

 The money 

raised in the 

Run/Walk is 

used to help 

battle the dis-

ease that surely 

contributed to the premature 

death of our friend and mentor. 

Good news is that much of the 

money stays in the central New 

York area. 

 

The team was part of a larger 

contingent of organized labor 

teams, walkers, and runners that 

started out as a Labor Council 

group. As any of you surely 

know if you've participated in 

this event, trying to keep folks 

together in such a mob scene is 

one of those "herding cats" ex-

periences. So it wasn't long be-

fore the United Mine Workers 

contingent from Remington (the 

group shown at the end with 

some members of Team PA for 

Sam) and the IBEW contingent 

and the auto workers from Re-

vere, Labor Council staff , Team 

PA for Sam, and others were off 

 

March 2nd started out pretty 

cold and didn't get any warm-

er as the morning wore on. 

However, it would have re-

quired much more extreme 

weather to turn back an enthu-

siastic band of determined 

PA-ers who were out to honor 

and remember Sam Drogo in 

this year's Greatest Heart Run 

& Walk. Led by Dawson 

McDermott in his PA blue kilt 

and sweatshirt, Team PA for 

Sam did itself proud in this 

first time walking in the union 

category. The team, with 8 

official members in addition 

to numerous contributors, 

family and friends, spanned 

quite an age range with Bill 

Perrotti at the senior end and 

young trooper Jack Elseth 
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This spring, three of us from the 

PA attended and participated in 

the activities of the NYSUT 

Representative Assembly (aka, 

the RA) in Nw York City. The 

RA is the governance body of 

NYSUT and it is convened once 

each year in either March or 

April.  Attending this year were 

President Ellis Searles, an auto-

matic delegate, Bill Perrotti as 

an elected delegate, and Mike 

Sewall as an elected alternate.  I 

have been a delegate to the RA 

many times and so I am pretty 

familiar with its routine.  That is 
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not likely the case with most 

members of the PA. So what 

happens at the RA?  Actually 

lots and lots and lots.  Let me Affiliate #2839  Affiliate #39015  

PAnoramaõs  
Editorial Policy  

 

PAnorama is the voice of our 

local. In addition to the PA web-

site (www.mvccpa.org), email, 

and bulletin boards, PAnorama 
is a principal vehicle for bringing 

you, on a regular basis, infor-

mation on the views and activi-

ties of our members.  

 

We welcome articles by, for, and 

about PA members on union- 

related issues and concerns as 

reflected in NYSUT and AFT ac-

tivities as well as in the purpose 

and functions of the PAõs stand-

ing committees: Community Out-

reach, Education & Training, 

Grievance, Internal Communica-

tions, Member Services, Nego-

tiations, Political Action, and 

Research and Records. 

 

All submissions are subject to 

the review and acceptance of  

the Editor and/or Internal Com-

munications Committee. We do 

not accept articles that make 

personal attacks and we reserve 

the right to edit articles for 

length. We look forward to  

hearing from you. 

This spring marks the end of 

my fourth year as PA presi-

dent, and I will not be running 

again in the upcoming PA 

election. 

 

So far, serving as PA president 

has been the professional de-

velopment experience of my 

career.  Although Iôve proba-

bly fallen short of Eleanor 

Rooseveltôs directive to ñdo 

one thing every day that scares 

you,ò I have had the opportuni-

ty to do some things outside of 

my comfort zone (like public 

speaking) to promote our local, 

our members, other unions and 

their members, and/or our stu-

dents that I believe have made 

me grow personally and pro-

fessionally; and Iôm grateful to 

have had this opportunity and 

for your support along the 

way. 

 

And, while I plan to step down 

from my current position as 

president, I have no plans to 

walk away from the Profes-

sional Association.  I will re-

main on the executive board as 

past president, and will be at 

the service of the leadership.  

The PA is my union, as it is 

yours; and I plan to contribute 

to its well-being in whatever 

way I can. 

 

I think a great strength of the 

PA is that it has always fos-

tered new leadership while it 

has simultaneously relied on 

previous PA experience and 

knowledge.  This tradition has 

not changed.  Newer leaders can 

bring newer ideas and energy, 

can encourage newer members to 

step into leadership roles with 

more responsibility, and can en-

ergize the organization as whole.   

But the forward momentum of 

the PA has always been steeped 

in respect for and knowledge of 

the past.  Past PA leadership is 

responsible for providing a 

strong foundationðthough con-

tractual gains, community and 

political outreach, etc.ðwhich 

will continue to serve the PA as 

it progresses.  With its past ac-

complishments and our contin-

ued support and unity, the PA 

can only flourish. 

 

I look forward to seeing its con-

tinued success.   
 

 

 

From the Presidentõs Desk 
Itôs Time to Step Down, but Not Away 
By Alison Doughtie 
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The Triangle Waist Company 

factory located in the Greenwich 

Village area of New York City 

made history on March 25, 1911.  

The company occupied the eighth, 

ninth, and tenth floors of the Asch 

Building and produced womenôs 

blouses commonly referred to at 

the time as ñshirtwaists.ò The 

company employed about 500 

workers who typically worked nine 

hours a day Monday through 

Friday and seven hours on 

Saturdays.  The normal rate of pay 

averaged between $7 and $12 per 

week. 

 

As workers were ending their 

Saturday workday on March 25, 

1911, a fire broke out around one 

of the cutterôs tables on the eighth 

floor.  Sadly, it was common for 

the managers to lock the doors to 

the stairways and exits as a way to 

prevent pilfering and unauthorized 

breaks.  It is unclear whether the 

fire was caused by an extinguished 

match or cigarette or by the 

engines that ran the sewing 

machines.  Regardless of the cause, 

146 garment workers lost their 

lives.  The workers died either in 

the fire or from smoke inhalation , 

or fell/jumped to their death.   

 

As a result of this incident, Rose 

Schneiderman, a prominent 

socialist and union activist, gave a 

speech at the Metropolitan Opera 

House to an audience largely 

composed of members of the 

Womenôs Trade Union League.  In 

this speech, she presented her 

argument why factory workers 

should organize based on the fire 

and loss of life at the Triangle 

Waist Company.  It is because of 

the diligent efforts of Ms. 

Schneiderman and others that New 

York State Commissions report 

modernized the stateôs labor laws.  

New York State, at the time, was 

ñone of the most progressive states 

in terms of labor reform.ò  New 

laws were mandated to improve the 

working conditions and  limit the 

hours that women and children 

could work. 

 

The impact of the new labor laws 

were felt locally at the Gilbert and 

Phoenix knitting mills in Little 

Falls.   Unfortunately, when the 

womenôs work week was reduced 

from 60 to 54 hours, so was their 

rate of pay. Workers were already 

making barely enough to put food 

on the table before the pay cut.  So, 

on October 9, 1912, eighty women 

who worked at the Phoenix mill 

abruptly walked out and protested.  

Although it wasnôt considered to 

be an organized strike, it has been 

said that the brutality that the 

strikers received from the owners 

and the local police prompted a 

much larger walk-out, with 

approximately 2000 workers from 

the Phoenix and Gilbert mills 

joining in. 

 

Socialists from Schenectady came 

by train to support the workers.  A 

number of them were arrested for 

giving speeches along with the 

Socialist mayor of Schenectady, 

George Lunn.  The Police Chief 

firmly believed that he should deny 

free speech and the right to 

assemble to the strikers and their 

supporters.  During this time, the 

mill owners asked Helen Schloss to 

assist with investigating unsanitary 

conditions in the mills.  

Unbeknownst to the mill owners, 

Ms. Schloss had been a Socialist in 

Malone NY.  Once the strike 

began, she became very active with 

the strike and was subsequently 

arrested. 

The Impact of the Triangle Waist Company 
on Labor 
By Norma Chrisman 

 

By 

October 

24th, the 

strikers 

voted to 

become 

part of the Industrial Workers of 

the World (IWW) and assumed 

their charter as Local 801, the 

National Industrial Union of 

Textile Workers of Little Falls.  

The strikers continued to march, 

now with the support of the IWW.  

By October 30th, all 24 members of 

the Strike Committee were 

arrested, some held in jail for over 

a year, while the strike continued. 

 

The strike finally ended on January 

3, 1912 when the strikers were able 

to establish three basic rights.  The 

first was that the companies would 

reinstate all of the workers.  The 

second was that there would be no 

discrimination against the strikers.  

The last right was that all men and 

women working 54 hours were to 

receive pay formerly paid for 60 

hours. 

 

Unionists continue to face similar 

struggles, whether it is the REDCO 

strike in 2007, Verizon 

Communications in 2011, or most 

recently the NYC school bus strike 

in January.  Union members are 

organized workers who 

collectively have a voice in their 

workplace.  The union can 

influence the wages, work hours, 

benefits, workplace health and 

safety, job training, and other work

-related issues.  Having support 

from the union will help to ensure 

fairness and respect in the 

workplace by upholding the 

collective bargaining agreement 

that was negotiated between the 

union and the employer.   
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made available at minimal  to 

no additional cost to the 

members.  

 

ñI enjoy working with 

members and working hard to 

offer beneficial benefits to our 

members.  I'm always excited 

to make changes that can be 

more beneficial to all of us,ò 

said Wilcox during our 

interview. His theory and 

enthusiasm are often put into 

practice as indicated by the 

recent addition to our benefit 

program.  MVCC Professional 

Association Benefit Trust 

Fund trustees have recently 

approved a credit 

reimbursement benefit for PA 

members. ñThis new benefit 

includes a $100 reimbursement 

credit during calendar year 

2013 for any out-of-pocket 

medical expenses/flexible 

spending expenses a member 

may encounter, ñ stated  Justin 

Wilcox in a PA-wide e-mail 

sent out in February of this 

year.  

 

The directions and explanations 

of various benefits, including the 

enrollment forms, are available 

on the MVCCPA website at 

http://www.mvccpa.org/main/

benefits-fund-home.cfm, but 

Wilcox also encourages 

members, particularly those new 

to our college, to visit him in his 

office in PH 336  to discuss their 

options, questions and concerns 

regarding available benefits .  

 

Although being the chair of the 

Benefits Fund means juggling 

various responsibilities, in 

addition to teaching classes, 

grading, and advising students, 

Wilcox said that he loves being 

part of the Union, ensuring 

greater access to various benefits 

for PA members. ñWe have the 

ability to access some great deals 

since we are connected with 

NYSUT which represents over 

600,000 members.  This is why 

our benefits can be offered more 

reasonably through the fund 

rather than the college,ò said 

Wilcox. And this is why the 

efforts of the many individuals 

like Wilcox, working diligently 

to improve the quality of the 

services provided through the 

PA, should not be taken for 

granted. It is this kind of 

dedication, excitement, and hard 

work that make Wilcox an 

invaluable addition to the PA 

team.  

Spotlight on: Justin Wilcox 
By Rialda Alibegic  

ñThis floor is like a maze!ò 

once exclaimed a student of 

mine, referring to Payne Hallôs 

third floor. Surely, it often 

seems like that,  particularly 

during that ñwitching hourò 

right before the classes are to 

begin, as we meander from the 

copier, to the printer, to our 

office, bumping into each other 

along the way and yelling 

pleasantries in passing. Though 

many of us are familiar with 

each other as colleagues, there 

are individuals at the college 

who extend their services 

beyond those provided to our 

students, and whose 

contributions to our improved 

employment environment often 

go unnoticed. For example, 

Justin Wilcox, Assistant 

Professor in the Center for 

Social Sciences, Business & 

Information Sciences, has spent 

the last five years seeking better 

access and greater  benefits 

value for all Professional 

Association members.  

 

As the chair of the Benefit 

Fund, an MVCC alumnus, and a 

SUNY Institute of Technology 

graduate,  Wilcox has 

established his reputation as a 

relentless advocate for the 

improved benefits of the PA 

members, by consistently 

striving to increase our access 

to various services offered 

through our PA membership. 

Davis Vision benefits, Life 

Insurance, and Legal Assistance 

are some of the services that 

have been bargained for and 
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Greetings from the new union on campus!   

 

With a constitution and by-laws approved by the membership and the subsequent election of officers and an 

Executive Board, this organization is really taking shape.   

 

Our officers are President Kay Chester; Vice President for Adjunct Issues, Jerry Livadas; Vice President for Part

-time Professional Issues, David Podos; Treasurer, Jerry Brown; Secretary, Rob Ichihana.  Members at Large are 

Bob Jubenville, Ellis Gage Searles, Michelle Sowich-Shanley, and John Bolton.  Grievance committee will 

include Dennis Rahn and Ellis Gage Searles, and Negotiations, Jerry Brown and Ellis Gage Searles.  The 

Executive Board will also be appointing additional members to both committees.   

 

Other essential work on behalf of the bargaining unit is the preparation for contract negotiations, which began 

last summer when the Organizing Committee created and distributed a survey to determine the membershipôs 

priorities for negotiations and to guide the formulation of proposals.  Further research has been done, data has 

been requested from the College, and ongoing discussions have led to a comprehensive packet that will soon be 

ready to bring to the table.   

 

At last, the more than 300 adjunct faculty and part-time professionals at MVCC have a voice on campus.  Itôs 

been quite a journey. 

 

And at every step along the way, the Organizing Committee has been very grateful for the help and support of 

the PA leadership and membership, and we look forward to continuing to work together in the weeks and 

months to come.   

 

Solidarity.  A powerful, beautiful thing. 

MVCC Adjunct and Part-time Association: 

Update and Thank You 
By Ellis Gage Searles 

Visited the website, Spokeo.com? 

It bills itself as "Not your grandma's phone book." That's for sure! Well, if you have, you  know it has quite an 

array of your personal information, not all of it accurate... address, family members, age, value of your home, 

websites you frequent, shopping history, and on and on. Pretty creepy. Go visit it, find yourself, and then get 

yourself off it. Here's how. 

 

Copy the url (web address) for yourself and then activate the "privacy" area. Scroll down to "Re-moving your 

listing from Spokeo" and then open up the "Opt out" form. Paste in the your Spokeo url, add your email (I rec-

ommend using a free one you seldom use), type the code as directed, and click "Remove this listing." You 

should quickly receive a confirmation email that you've been removed. Then you'd be wise to check Spokeo 

for other family members... they'll likely be there as well. 
 

    A website you might want off of… 
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the level that existed in 2008-

09. The $150/FTE increase last 

year fell $55 below. Our 

request this year was for an 

increase of $260/FTE ($205 

for this year and $55/FTE to 

make up the short fall from last 

year). A common theme 

voiced by all was the fact that 

the state has fallen well below 

its statutory required 

contribution of 40%.  

 

The state contribution has been 

decreasing steadily over recent 

years and is now less than 

26%. It is shameful that 

only once since 1972 

has the state contributed 

its mandated 40%. With 

local sponsors strapped, 

the burden falls 

increasingly on students 

to pay the difference.  

 

As we all know, 

community college 

students are not 

financially privileged 

and the small but steady 

increases in their tuition 

costs in recent years 

have placed an onerous and 

unfair burden on those least 

able to pay. Currently students 

bear nearly 44% of the costs 

for education, well in excess of 

the 30% benchmark that was 

intended when the community 

college system was created. 

Time and again we voiced this 

sentiment and it appeared that 

all of our representatives 

understand the problem and its 

urgency.  

 

Whether students get relief in 

this year's budget, however, 

remains to be seen. At a joint 

news conference at noon, Ellen 

Schuler-Mauk, President of the 

Faculty Association of Suffolk 

Community College and the 

community college liaison on the 

NYSUT Board of Directors,  

stressed the critical need for 

increased state funding of 

community colleges. 

 

Base aid was not the only issue 

on our agenda. All groups 

(community college, SUNY 4-

year and CUNY 4-year 

colleges and 

universities) argued 

strongly against the job 

linkage to funding that 

is contained in the 

executive budget 

proposal. This ill-

advised system links 

student performance in 

certificate and degree 

programs and 

employment success to 

education funding. At 

risk is a share of a $3 

million incentive 

allocation and the full amount of 

the $2272 base aid for 

unsuccessful students.  

 

All the legislators and aides we 

spoke to expressed agreement 

with the need to have this 

provision removed from the final 

budget. Sometimes it seems we 

must ask... who thinks this stuff 

up? Community colleges are all 

   Continued on p. 8 

PA Contingent Participates  in NYSUT Higher Ed  

Lobby Day 
By Bill Perrotti 

Tuesday, March 12, was Higher 

Ed Lobby Day in Albany. 

Representatives of SUNY and 

CUNY 2- and 4-year college 

unions fanned throughout the 

Capitol to bring their concerns 

and hopes about funding for 

colleges to the attention of state 

lawmakers. Participating for the 

PA were Political Outreach 

chair Justin Rahn, Maimun 

Khan, and 

Bill Perrotti. 

President 

Alison 

Doughtie had 

also planned 

to attend but 

was unable to 

get back in time from the AFT 

meeting in San Diego due to 

flight cancellations. 

 

The PA contingent was able to 

speak with Senator Joe Griffo, 

Assembly-persons Claudia 

Tenney, Bill Magee, and 

Anthony Brindisi, and with a 

legislative aide to Senator 

David Valesky. Our visits were 

preceded by the good news that 

both houses of the legislature 

had added $150/FTE in base aid 

to community colleges to their 

budget proposals.  

 

Conversations were very cordial 

and hopeful that even some 

further increase might be 

possible. Last year's funding 

request from NYSUT was for a 

4-year plan with an annual 

increase of $205/FTE. This plan 

was an attempt to bring 

community college funding up 
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For the 25th year in a row, 

leaders from the NYSUT locals 

served by the Utica office met 

at the Minnowbrook 

Conference Center in Blue 

Mountain Lake to learn, 

brainstorm, and share. Most 

years the PA is the only higher 

ed local participating and, over 

the years, Minnowbrook has 

been an 

important 

element in 

developing 

relationships 

with the K-12 

locals in Oneida, 

Herkimer, and 

Madison 

counties. This 

year the PA was 

represented by 

past president 

Bill Perrotti and 

2nd vice 

president Norma 

Chrisman. 

 

The conference kicked off with 

a thoughtful look at the 

influence of poverty on 

education presented by LRSs 

Kim Carrier and Bill Morgan. 

They focused on the changes in 

poverty and wealth that have 

been occurring steadily over the 

past several decades and the 

potential impact of these 

developments on public 

education. The reality is that 

wealth is increasingly 

concentrated in a very small 

segment of the population and 

those who fall near or below the 

poverty line are steadily 

growing in number. One 

obvious consequence is the 

gradual disappearance of the 

middle class.  

 

As part of a presentation 

dealing with political action and 

coalition building, Bill Perrotti 

was a co-presenter with Oneida 

County PAC coordinator Jamie 

McNair (New Hartford TA), 

and NYSUT labor relations 

specialists Bob Welsh and Jim 

Henck. Jamie's commentary on 

the current political climate is 

included as a separate item 

further on with permission. 

What he has to say strikes true 

with both K-12 and higher ed, 

and is worth every member 

pondering. Bill's part focused 

on coalition building through 

involvement with the Central 

Labor Council. The Council is 

actually the oldest continuously 

functioning central labor body 

in the US. The charter that 

hangs in the Utica office at 287 

Genesee Street proudly bears 

Minnowbrook Leadership Conference 
By Bill Perrotti 

the signature of Samuel 

Gompers. The council brings 

together representatives (called 

delegates) from AFL-CIO 

locals and allows amazing 

networking opportunities 

among union members with 

diverse interests and issues of 

concern. It's an essential 

element in the development of a 

vigorous and active 

labor presence in a 

three - county area. 

Bill Perrotti has been 

a longstanding PA 

delegate to the council 

and states that 

"involvement in the 

Labor Council has 

been one of the 

highlights of a 39 year 

career in unionism."  

 

This Minnowbrook 

Conference also 

marked a milestone 

for Utica District 

Director and labor 

Council Treasurer Fred Monaco 

who will be heading north at the 

end the of summer to direct the 

Watertown/Plattsburgh office. 

Saturday was an emotion -

packed day with a focus on The 

Ride for Missing and Exploited 

Children and what it means for 

this area and well beyond. 

 

All in all, it was a wonderful 

two and a half days spent with 

bright, engaged union brothers 

and sisters in an absolutely 

beautiful setting.  
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This year, the PA received 15 

applications for the annual PA 

Scholarship.  The committee, 

composed of Rialda Alibegic, 

Sarah Beck, Dayton Elselth, 

Bill Hysell, Terry Kipers, Rob-

in Saxe, George Searles, Bran-

don Shaw, and Sharon Zohne, 

reviewed each of the applica-

tions and determined this per-

son to be this yearôs recipient. 

 

This student is a liberal arts ï 

international studies student 

maintaining a 3.89 GPA.  This 

student wrote about her com-

munity college experience.  

She came to MVCC from a 

refugee camp where colleges 

were not available after high 

school.  She, like many of our 

ESL students, came to MVCC 

without her parents and unable 

to speak English.  She found 

that the community college 

environment was a perfect fit 

for her and her circumstances. 

In her application, she speaks 

about the diversity of the cam-

pus, the small class sizes, and the 

helpful instructors.  She consid-

ers the community college to be 

family. 

 

David Katz speaks of this stu-

dentôs commitment and motiva-

tion and openness to learning.  

He ranks her in the top ten of the 

students that he has worked with 

in his 32 years of teaching.  Ma-

rie Czarnecki speaks of her as 

being the brightest, most fo-

cused, most original, most deter-

mined, and most unselfish stu-

dents she has ever known.  She 

is an efficient, conscientious, and 

self-directed work-study student 

who often anticipates the faculty 

needs. 

 

Please join me in congratulating 

Pawser Soe as the 2013 PA 

Scholarship winner. 

about giving students a 

foundation on which to build 

and the ability to start their 

educational journey with 

confidence. 

 

Funding for the SUNY Health 

Science Centers and University 

hospitals was also up front on 

our radar. The continuance of 

our cadaver anatomy program 

hinges on the health and 

security of Upstate Medical 

University, which in turn hinges 

on the continued financial 

stability of the Downstate 

Medical Center. Privatizing 

these institutions would 

eviscerate their educational 

missions and jeopardize the 

healthcare and jobs of 

thousands of New Yorkers. Our 

representatives also seemed 

totally on board with this. 

 

Among the other items 

discussed and advocated for 

was passage of the NY 

DREAM Act to increase 

funding and access to low 

income students and expand 

TAP to cover the full cost of 

tuition for all students, 

including undocumented 

students who were brought to 

the US as children and who 

now are being excluded from 

educational opportunities they 

so desperately need.  

All in all, the meetings seemed 

fruitful and we left with hopes 

that some additional  good news 

would follow in the near future. 

 

 

Higher Ed Lobby 

Day 
 

 Continued from p. 6 

PA Scholarship Winner: Paw Ser Soe 
By Norma Chrisman 
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ƳŜŜǝƴƎ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǿŜŜƪ ƻŦ !ǇǊƛƭ мрǘƘ ǘƻ ŀǇǇǊƻǾŜ ǘƘŜ Ŭƴŀƭ 
ōŀƭƭƻǘΦ  ! ǇŀǇŜǊ ōŀƭƭƻǘ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƳŀƛƭŜŘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƳŀƛƭƛƴƎ ŀŘŘǊŜǎǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ 
t! Ƙŀǎ ƻƴ ŬƭŜ ŦƻǊ ŀƭƭ ŘǳŜǎ ǇŀȅƛƴƎ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ōȅ !ǇǊƛƭ нлΣ нлмоΦ  ¢ƘŜ 
ŜƭŜŎǝƻƴ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ōŜƎƛƴƴƛƴƎ !ǇǊƛƭ нн ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƭƛōǊŀǊȅ ƻƴ ōƻǘƘ ǘƘŜ ¦ǝŎŀ 
ŀƴŘ wƻƳŜ ŎŀƳǇǳǎŜǎΦ  ¢ƘŜ ŜƭŜŎǝƻƴ ǿƛƭƭ ŎƻƴŎƭǳŘŜ ŀǘ пΥол ǇƳ ƻƴ !ǇǊƛƭ 
нфǘƘΦ   

LŦ ȅƻǳ ƘŀǾŜ ƳƻǾŜŘ ŀƴȅ ǝƳŜ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ Ǉŀǎǘ ȅŜŀǊΣ ǇƭŜŀǎŜ ōŜ ǎǳǊŜ ǘƻ 
ƴƻǝŦȅ bƻǊƳŀ /ƘǊƛǎƳŀƴΣ ƴŎƘǊƛǎƳŀƴϪƳǾŎŎΦŜŘǳ Σ ǿƛǘƘ ȅƻǳǊ ǳǇŘŀǘŜŘ 
ŀŘŘǊŜǎǎ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǝƻƴΦ  

FYI 

https://email.mvcc.edu/owa/redir.aspx?C=ec021c9fb9d24e70aed56f5a01e875f3&URL=mailto%3anchrisman%40mvcc.edu


page 9 

My name is Pawser Soe.  I 

came from a refugee camp 

where there are no colleges or 

universities to attend after high 

school.  I came to the USA to 

get a higher education but 

didnôt know anything about 

community college, didnôt 

speak English, and my parents 

didnôt come with me.  This was 

a big undertaking! 

 

Iôm considering 

myself a very lucky 

person that I found 

community college 

to get my higher 

education.  I 

decided to attend 

MVCC and ESL 

classes, and I found 

that this community 

college is a great 

place to start my 

education as a non-

English speaker.  

Attending a 

community college 

as a fulltime 

student, I didnôt have to worry 

about anything.  Financial aid 

pays my tuition and gives me a 

chance to prepare for the 

financial demands of a 4-year 

university when I transfer.  The 

college gives me an opportunity 

to explore majors, too.  At first, 

I didnôt know what major I 

wanted to study.  Instead of 

spending thousands of dollars at 

a private university towards a 

major that I wasnôt sure about, I 

decided to attend a community 

college while I decide. 

 

The best part about my 

community college experience 

was the ESL classes.  The 

campus is small but very 

diverse.  Itôs a place where you 

can meet people from around 

the world.  I got to know my 

friends who are Japanese, 

Korean, Chinese, Spanish, 

Russian, Bosnian, Somali, 

Nigerian, and from many other 

countries.  People speak more 

than 40 languages on campus.  I 

learned about their culture, 

food, music, customs, 

traditions, language, and their 

new experiences in the USA.  It 

is amazing that we can all learn 

from each other. 

 

Classes are small, so professors 

have the opportunity to learn 

more about students, and 

students can get help anytime.  

The professors I met at MVCC 

are like parents to me.  They 

teach me to do the right things 

and I have learned so much 

from them.  They are very good 

at what they teach and they 

PA Scholarship Essay 
By Paw Ser Soe 

understand how students think.  

They know exactly what each 

student needs.  For example, my 

professors know the difference 

between refugee students and 

international students, and they 

help them in different yet 

specific ways to succeed in their 

education goals. 

 

Everyone on campus is more 

like family; we help and support 

each other and, because 

itôs a small campus, we 

know one another and 

feel comfortable around 

one another.  Students 

here are also very 

serious and want to 

finish his or her two-

year education and 

transfer to a four-year 

university.  We often 

help each other reach 

our goals and move to 

the next step together. 

 

Iôm glad to be a student 

at the community 

college today because the low 

costs can be the solution for 

financially needy students, like 

me.  More than that, community 

college provides many 

reasonable opportunities for me 

to continue my education.  My 

community college gives me 

great experiences, knowledge 

about other peopleôs culture, 

and so many new things that I 

can get to learn only in a 

community college.  I definitely 

recommend community college 

to everyone I know, especially 

in my refugee community. 

MVCC Professional Association Newsletter ǒ Volume XV ǒ No. 2 ǒ April 2013 
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rewritten. No more are we 

respected as professionals and 

dedicated servants. Gone are 

the days of civil discourse and 

the expectation of a fair deal at 

the table. Abandoned is the 

notion that together we can 

build a society that works for 

everyone. No one can dispute 

that we are in a bad place. 

 

But why are we here? Why are 

we finding it so hard to 

convince our elected officials 

of the value of public service 

and the power of our Union? 

The short answer is that Labor 

doesnôt have the voice that it 

once did. Comfort and security 

are the enemies of action and 

for too long we have been 

lulled into a state of tranquil 

complacence. Focused on our 

busy lives and careers and 

fearful of the unknown, we too 

often look at politics as 

something that other people 

think about. 

 

Unfortunately there are other 

people thinking about it. They 

have names like Scott Walker, 

John Kasich, Mitch Daniels, 

Rick Snyder, and the Koch 

Brothers. In case you are 

wondering what these men 

have been thinking, let me 

save you the Google search: 

ñYou and your Union are the 

problem with America and we 

are going to take away as 

many of your rights as we can 

while we blame you for the 

mess that we have created.ò 

 

As maleficent as their intentions 

are, at least these men are honest 

about what they are doing. Our 

own Andrew Cuomo is working 

awfully hard to make your life 

more difficult. A tax cap, 

massive budget cuts, sweeping 

education reform , and 

unprecedented privatization have 

devastated public schools but left 

Andrew looking like the knight 

in shining armor. The truth is 

that Cuomo is in it for Cuomo. 

He has proven time and again 

that he will say and do anything 

to get where he wants to be, the 

White House. 

 

The time to sound the alarm has 

long passed. The horse is 

through the gates and the Trojans 

are laying waste to you, your 

union, and your public school. 

The only question that remains is 

this: What are you going to do 

about it? Are you willing to 

stand up and fight? If, your 

answer is yes then lets get 

started! 

 

To those that accept the charge, 

welcome to the fight! Roll up 

your sleeves and prepare to get 

dirty, we have a big job in front 

of us. I look forward to working 

with you to shape the future. 

In Solidarity, 

Jamie 

 

Politics and Public Education 
 By Jamie McNair 
NYSUT EDS PAC Director  

Jamie McNair is a biology 

teacher at New Hartford High 

School. He's also the Political 

Action Coordinator for all the 

NYSUT locals in Election 

District 8, which is comprised 

of Oneida, Oswego, and 

Madison Counties. His letter to 

local leaders is worthwhile 

reading by all educators, K-12 

and higher ed. It is included 

below with his permission. 

 

To my fellow local leaders, 

With all that a local president 

has to do, I am certain that you 

may be asking the question 

ñwhy political action?ò The 

answer is really quite simple. 

 

Like it or not , we have political 

jobs. We work for public 

schools, governed by elected 

Boards, funded by taxpayer 

dollars, and directed by 

politically appointed 

bureaucrats. This story is 

nothing new, and for as long as 

we have sought to effect 

favorable outcomes, unions 

have counted political pressure 

among our most powerful tools. 

None of our successes would 

have been possible without the 

political influence that 

collective action affords. 

Organize, educate, turn out the 

vote, and count our allies in the 

big white buildings. It is our 

story and we are right to be the 

proud pilots of the political 

machine that Labor has built. 

 

It seems,  however,  that our 

political narrative has been 

MVCC Professional Association Newsletter ǒ Volume XV ǒ No. 2 ǒ April 2013 
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New Members Corner 

If you are new to our institution and are wondering what the union does or how it can serve you, take a look at 

the information provided by Norma Chrisman.  

 

What is the Executive Board (Eboard)?   

The Eboard is the main leadership of the MVCC Professional Association that meets frequently 

throughout the semester.  The Eboard meeting minutes can be found on the MVCC PA website at http://

mvccpa.org/main/mbr-eboard-min.cfm .   

 

Who is on the Eboard?   

The Eboard consists of all elected officers and committee chairs.  Our current Eboard consists of: 

President, Alison Doughtie 

1st Vice President, Paul Halko 

2nd Vice President, Norma Chrisman 

Secretary, Marie Czarnecki 

Treasurer, Mike Donaruma 

Past President, Bill Perrotti 

Community Outreach Committee, chair, Carla Zupancic 

Education and Training Committee, chair, Chuck Hendricks 

Grievance Committee, chair, Dawson McDermott 

Internal Communications Committee, chair, Norma Chrisman 

Member Services Committee, chair, Paul Halko 

Negotiations Team, chair, Paul Halko 

Political Outreach Committee, chair, Justin Rahn 

Research and Records Committee, chair, TBD 

Benefits Fund, chair, Justin Wilcox 

 

Who is qualified to be an officer?  What are the specific duties of each officer? 

The ByLaws of the Professional Association define the qualifications and duties of each position as follows: 

!24)#,% )6 15!,)&)#!4)/.3 !.$ $54)%3 /& /&&)#%23  

Section 1. The President shall  

Have completed at least two (2) full years of full-time employment in the bargaining unit prior to the 

term elected to serve.  

Call and preside over General Membership meetings, Special meetings and Executive Board meetings.  

Be the administrative officer of the Association.  

Be an ex-officio member of all standing or ad hoc committees.  

Charge the Audit Committee to perform its annual audit and request special audits.  

Represent the Association before the public either personally or through designees.  

Serve as the ranking Professional Association delegate to the NYSUT Representative Assembly and the 

AFT Convention.  

Perform other duties and functions usually attributed to the office of President.  

Section 2. The First Vice-President shall  

Have completed as least two (2) full years of full-time employment in the bargaining unit prior to the 

Continued on p. 12 

http://mvccpa.org/main/mbr-eboard-min.cfm
http://mvccpa.org/main/mbr-eboard-min.cfm


page 12 

MVCC Professional Association Newsletter ǒ Volume XV ǒ No. 2 ǒ April 2013 

term elected to serve.  

Call and preside over meetings in the absence of the President.  

Assume the office of President if that office becomes vacant.  

Chair the Member Services Committee.  

Represent the President as an ex-officio member of standing or ad hoc committees when called upon to 

do so.  

Section 3. The Second Vice-President shall  

Have completed as least two (2) full years of full-time employment in the bargaining unit prior to the 

term elected to serve.  

Assume the office of President if that office becomes vacant and there is no First Vice-President.  

Chair the Internal Communications Committee.  

Represent the President as an ex-officio member of standing or ad hoc committees when called upon to 

do so.  

Section 4. The Secretary shall  

Record, maintain, and distribute accurate and up-to-date minutes of General Membership meetings, 

Special meetings and Executive Board meetings.  

Bring such minutes of the current fiscal year to meetings.  

Assist with any correspondence to the membership or others as needed.  

Serve as the custodian of Association records as directed by the Executive Board.  

Serve as an ex-officio member of the Research and Records Committee.  

Section 5. The Treasurer shall  

Hold and safeguard the funds of the Association  

Disburse those funds upon authorization by the Executive Board  

Maintain a roster of bargaining unit members and designate the voting members of the Association.  

Keep account of Association receipts and disbursements.  

Report the financial status of the Association at each General Membership Meeting.  

Prepare an annual financial statement together with appropriate comparisons for publication to the 

membership.  

Inform the Executive Board of the financial condition of the Association.  

Assist the Executive Board in drafting the annual budget.  

Section 6. The immediate Past President shall  

Assist the President when so requested.  

Serve as Parliamentarian to the Association.  

Section 7. Term of Office, Succession and Recall  

The officers of the Association and chairs of standing committees shall be elected or appointed for two 

(2) year terms and may be reelected or re-appointed.  

In the first election under this Constitution and By-laws, the First Vice-President, Treasurer, Secretary, 

the chair of the Political Action/Outreach Committee, and the chair of the Education and Training 

Committee will serve one (1) year terms. In the first series of appointments under this Constitution 

and By-laws, a number not to exceed one-half (1/2) of the appointed membership of each standing 

committee shall serve one (1)-year terms.  

Vacancies on committees or in offices other than that of the President are filled by Executive Board ac-

tion.  

In the event the office of President is vacant and there is no First or Second Vice-President, a President 

Pro Tempore shall be selected from the Executive Board to serve until a special election is conduct-

ed.  

Individuals filling vacancies either through normal succession or special election shall serve the remain-

der of the term.  

If more than forty percent (40%) of the total Association membership eligible to vote sign a petition 

Continued on p. 13 
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calling for the recall of an officer or standing committee chair, the Internal Communications Com-

mittee shall within forty-five (45) calendar days conduct a special election. Officers and chairs so 

recalled may stand for reelection. The successful candidate shall take office immediately and shall 

serve the remainder of the term. In the event no one stands for election under these circumstances, 

the office shall be considered vacant.  

 

4Ï 'ÒÉÅÖÅ ÏÒ .ÏÔ ÔÏ 'ÒÉÅÖÅȟ ÔÈÁÔ ÉÓ ÔÈÅ ÑÕÅÓÔÉÏÎȦ 
My supervisor has told me that my work day begins at 7:00 am.  Can I tell him no? 

I requested to teach two overload classes, but was not assigned to either section.  Can anything be done 

about it? 

The first thing you should do is look at the contract to see if you can find any language that would apply to your 

situation.  The contract can be found at http://mvccpa.org/contract/index.cfm . 

Your next step would be to speak with any of the Grievance Committee members.  The membership includes:  

Dawson McDermott (chair), Patti Antanavige, Norma Chrisman, Sandy Cummings, George Goerner, and David 

Nackley.  The member will listen to your concern. If they do not know the answer, they will meet with the other 

committee members to determine if your concern is grievable.  Be sure to keep detailed notes about your con-

cern.  

And by the way, Article 5.5.A of the contract addresses the memberôs work day.  Article 5.6.D of the contract 

addresses overload assignments. 

 

Full-time Employee Benefits 

I have a question about my Health Insurance. Who do I talk to? 

Is my family eligible for the Davis Vision plan? 

What other benefits are available to me through the union? 

Your Health and Dental Insurance are provided through the College.  Any questions regarding either plan 

should be directed to Human Resources. 

The MVCCPA Benefits Fund provides Davis Vision, UNUM Provident Life Insurance, UNUM Employee As-

sistance Plan, and Preferred Group Out-Of-Pocket Medical Expenses/ Flexible Spending to all bargaining unit 

members (BUMs) who have been with the PA for 6 months or more.  The Davis Vision plan is available to the 

BUM, their spouse, and any dependent.  More information regarding the Benefits Fund can be found at http://

mvccpa.org/main/benefits-fund-home.cfm . 

How do I become more involved? 

Complete your membership form.  All new members should receive a PA Binder from a member of Member 

Services.  We ask that all Professional Association personnel complete the NYSUT membership form.  All PA 

personnel are asked to complete the form, regardless if you were a NYSUT member with another union.   

Elections will be coming up in April.  Do your homework and talk to the chair of any committee that you think 

you may be interested in working with.  If you are interested in working with a specific committee, add your 

name to the ballot when the request comes out via email.  Donôt fret if you do not win your bid in the election, 

as the PA President has the capability of appointing committee membership if there are appointed positions.  

You may have the opportunity to serve on the committee via an appointed position. 

Watch your email.  Typically, the PA President will send out informational messages letting you know what is 

going on in the union.  The email may also ask you to take part in a union sponsored event either on or off cam-

pus.  It may be a something like stuffing envelopes, faxing your legislator, wearing your PA shirt on a specific 

day, or attending a meeting.   

Talk to an officer or committee chair.  Let someone know that you are willing to become more active in the un-

ion.  We arenôt mind readers, so let us know!  We will try to find something that you may be interested in and 

get you involved. 

Continued on p. 14 
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7ÈÏ ÁÒÅ ÔÈÅ !ÒÅÁ 2ÅÐÒÅÓÅÎÔÁÔÉÖÅÓ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÕÎÉÏÎȩ 

4ÈÅ ÍÁÉÎ ÄÕÔÙ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ !ÒÅÁ 2ÅÐÒÅÓÅÎÔÁÔÉÖÅ ÉÓ ÔÏ ÄÉÓÔÒÉÂÕÔÅ ÍÁÔÅÒÉÁÌÓ ÔÏ ÔÈÅ ÍÅÍÂÅÒÓÈÉÐȢ !ÒÅÁ 2ÅÐÒÅÓÅÎÔÁȤ

ÔÉÖÅÓ ÓÈÏÕÌÄ ÂÅ Á×ÁÒÅ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÒÏÌÅÓ ÁÎÄ ÄÕÔÉÅÓ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÏÆПÉÃÅÒÓ ÁÎÄ ÃÏÍÍÉÔÔÅÅÓ ÔÈÁÔ ×ÉÌÌ ÅÎÁÂÌÅ ÔÈÅÍ ÔÏ ÂÅÔȤ

ÔÅÒ ÓÅÒÖÅ ÔÈÅÉÒ ÃÏÎÓÔÉÔÕÅÎÔÓȢ 

 

!ǊŜŀ wŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǝǾŜ 

!ŘƳƛǎǎƛƻƴǎΣ /ƻǳƴǎŜƭƛƴƎΣ tƭŀŎŜƳŜƴǘ ¢ŜǎǝƴƎ tŀǧȅ !ƴǘŀƴŀǾƛƎŜ 

!Ǌǘ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ /ƘǊƛǎǝƴŜ aƛƭƭŜǊ 

.L{{ ŀƴŘ tǳōƭƛŎ LƴŦƻǊƳŀǝƻƴ YȅƭŜ [ƛƴŎŜ 

.ǳǎƛƴŜǎǎ hŶŎŜΣ wŜƎƛǎǘǊŀǊΣ CƛƴŀƴŎƛŀƭ !ƛŘ ŀƴŘ !Řπ
ǾƛǎŜƳŜƴǘ /ŜƴǘŜǊ 

aƛƪŜ !ƭǎƘŜƛƳŜǊ 

CŀŎƛƭƛǝŜǎ ŀƴŘ hǇŜǊŀǝƻƴǎΣ IŜŀƭǘƘ /ŜƴǘŜǊΣ {ǘǳŘŜƴǘ 
!ŎǝǾƛǝŜǎ 

{ŀƴŘȅ /ǳƳƳƛƴƎǎ 

9ƴƎƛƴŜŜǊƛƴƎ ¢ŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ¢ǊŀŘŜǎ .Ǌƛŀƴ WǳŘȅŎƪƛ 

9ƴƎƛƴŜŜǊƛƴƎ ¢ŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎȅΣ /ƻƳǇǳǘŜǊ ŀƴŘ tƘȅǎƛŎŀƭ 
{ŎƛŜƴŎŜǎ 

wŀƴŘȅ ²ŜōǎǘŜǊ 

IŜŀƭǘƘ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜǎ [ƻǊƛŜ tƘƛƭƭƛǇǎ 

IǳƳŀƴƛǝŜǎ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ κ tŀȅƴŜ Iŀƭƭ {Ƙŀǿƴ [ƛŀƴƎ 

9ŘǳŎŀǝƻƴŀƭ ¢ŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎȅ ŀƴŘ [ƛōǊŀǊȅ /ƻƭƭŜŜƴ YŜƘƻŜ-wƻōƛƴǎƻƴ 

LƴŦƻǊƳŀǝƻƴ ¢ŜŎƘƴƻƭƻƎȅ {ŜǊƎŜȅ aȅŀƭƛƪ 

[ƛŦŜ {ŎƛŜƴŎŜ  9ƛƭŜŜƴ .ǳǎƘ 

aŀǘƘŜƳŀǝŎǎ 9Ƴƛƭȅ IŀƴǘǎŎƘ 

h{{5Σ [ŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ /ŜƴǘŜǊΣ //95Σ IǳƳŀƴƛǝŜǎ όƛƴ !.ύ 
ŀƴŘ /ŜƴǘŜǊ ŦƻǊ /ƻƭƭŜƎŜ hǳǘǊŜŀŎƘ 

5ŀȅǘƻƴ 9ƭǎŜǘƘ 

tƘȅǎƛŎŀƭ 9ŘǳŎŀǝƻƴ DŀǊȅ tŀǊƪŜǊ 

tǎȅŎƘƻƭƻƎȅΣ IǳƳŀƴ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜǎ ŀƴŘ 9ŘǳŎŀǝƻƴ aŜƭƛǎǎŀ ¢ƘƻƳŀǎ 

wƻƳŜ /ŀƳǇǳǎ ς IƻǎǇƛǘŀƭƛǘȅ ŀƴŘ !ƛǊŦǊŀƳŜ 5ŀǾƛŘ IƻũƳŀƴ 

wƻƳŜ /ŀƳǇǳǎ ς tƭǳƳƭŜȅ .ŀǊōŀǊŀ 9Ǿŀƴǎ 

{ƻŎƛŀƭ {ŎƛŜƴŎŜ ŀƴŘ /ǊƛƳƛƴŀƭ WǳǎǝŎŜ 5ƛŀƴŀ !ȅŜǊǎ-5ŀǊƭƛƴƎ 

±t[!!Σ 5ŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘŀƭ hŶŎŜΣ !ƭǳƳƴƛΣ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘ 
hŶŎŜ ŀƴŘ Lƴǎǝǘǳǝƻƴŀƭ !ǎǎŜǎǎƳŜƴǘ 

aŀǊƛŜ YƻƘƭ 
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Thanks to the diligent work of 

its members over the past year, 

the Mohawk Valley Communi-

ty College Professional Asso-

ciation has received two 

awards for the 2012 calendar 

year: NYSUTôs Local Com-

munity Service Award, and 

AFTôs Partners in Political 

Education Award.  

 

This marks many years in a 

row that the MVCCPA has 

won NYSUTôs Local Commu-

nity Service Award. To quote 

NYSUT President Richard 

Iannuzzi, the award 

ñrecognizes a localôs collective 

and sustained contribution to 

community service during the 

2012 calendar year.ò Accord-

ing to President Iannuzzi, the 

Professional Associationôs par-

ticipation in charitable events 

and community service 

ñexemplifies the purpose of 

this award.ò In 2013, the Pro-

fessional Association will at-

tempt to win NYSUTôs Local 

Community Service Award for 

another straight year.  

 

The second award given to the 

PA, the Partners in Political 

Education Award, which is 

given yearly by the American 

Federation of Teachers, recog-

nizes a unionôs political fund-

raising success.  Randi 

Weingarten, the president of 

AFT, sent the Professional 

Association a letter to recog-

nize our efforts on the political 

front. The sentiments of the 

letter are as follows: 

The Professional Association Wins Two Awards 
By Dayton Elseth 

 

Your commitment to fundrais-

ing and to implementing po-

litical programs was pivotal 

in securing victories for 

working families across the 

country. From the re-election 

of President Obama and Vice 

President Biden; to U.S. Sen-

ate victories in Indiana, Mas-

sachusetts, Missouri, Ohio, 

Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin; 

to governors’ races in New 

Hampshire and West Virgin-

ia, and hard-won victories on 

ballot initiatives in Califor-

nia, Florida, Maryland and 

Michigan—the AFT was 

there.  

 

AFT members know the work 

of a democracy starts long 

before we reach the ballot 

box. With your help, the AFT 

was able to make contribu-

tions to federal candidates, 

run an extensive member-to-

member program in 25 states 

and contribute to the AFL-

CIO Worker’s Voice political 

action committee. Further-

more, in an unprecedented 

effort, the AFT partnered with 

20 community and religious 

groups to increase voter reg-

istration and fight voter sup-

pression at the polls. The 

voices of our members were 

heard on November 6 and 

we couldn’t have done it 

without political fundraising 

and member mobilization. 

 

The AFT is a stronger union 

because we use political ac-

tion to focus on doing what’s 

right for our members and 

for the people we serve. 

Your efforts to raise volun-

tary political funds and your 

members’ generous contri-

butions to AFT/COPE are 

essential to our strength. 

You and your members 

should take great pride in 

the work you all have done 

on the political front.  
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Mohawk Valley Community College  
Professional Association  
1101 Sherman Drive  
Utica, NY 13501 -5349 

Help Get the Word Out 

 

The Adjunct and Part-time Association is asking 

for your help in reaching out to the adjuncts and 

part-time professionals in your area.  As new 

unionists, they may not know that they need to 

complete a NYSUT membership form to become 

active, voting members of their new local.  Many 

signed ñblue cardsò during the organizing 

campaign and may not realize that they still need to 

sign up for membership.   

 

Forms have been sent to everyone on the mailing 

list, but the list is not totally current, so your help in 

making a personal contact would be very much appreciated.  Forms are available from 

any member of the Executive Board of the new local.  So, you can direct members their 

way or, if youôd like to have a few on hand to give to your new colleagues, just ask. 

 

Thank you! 


